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BY PRESIDENT KATES: Good afternoon everyone welcome to the City of Bogalusa City Council Meeting held today which is July 17th. At this time we will have our item 1 which is called to order and have an Invocation and Pledge of Allegiants. Invocation by Councilwoman Fortenberry. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY:  Led the Invocation. 

BY PRESIDENT KATES:  Pledge of Allegiance please. Roll call please.

	COUNCILWOMAN SMITH……………………….HERE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE…………………………..HERE
	COUNCILMAN ARD…………………………………ABSENT
	VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY……………..HERE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND…………………..HERE
	COUNCILMAN RITCHIE……………………………HERE
	PRESIDENT KATES…………………………………..HERE

BY PRESIDENT KATES:  Art this time we have approval of the minutes held at our City Council Meeting on July 3, 2018 it was cancelled due to no quorum. At this time I need a motion.
 
BY COUNCILMAN RITCHIE: I make a motion to accept those minutes.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT KATES: Roll call please.

	COUNCILWOMAN SMITH……………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE…………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN ARD…………………………ABSENT
	VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY……..AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND…………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN RITCHIE……………………AYE
	PRESIDENT KATES…………………………..AYE
(MOTION CARRIED 6-0 WITH ONE ABSENT TO APPROVE THE MINUTES FROM THE MEETING HELD ON JULY 3, 2018 WHICH WAS CANCELLED DUE TO NO QUORUM).
BY PRESIDENT KATES:  At this time Mayor Perrette will be introducing a guest that we have from the Legislative Auditor, Mayor Perrette.
BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  We have Mr. Mike Battle, Mr. Tom Cole- Brad is here and he is going to speak pertaining to our audit. Some of the findings and some of the things that we need to go over in the past fifteen years.
BY BRAD CRYER:  I’m the Director of Local Government Legislative Auditors Office. I appreciate having the opportunity to talk to ya’ll tonight. You got your audit report from Mr. Neilson and going to sit down to talk to you for a few minutes but there are somethings I kind of want to get cleared up with you. We have been working with Bogalusa since 2013. We came in with the prior Mayor deal with some financial problems back then some findings that were outstanding and we are still here five years later. And a couple of things I want to point out the audit report when we came in here five years ago there were six findings in that report. The largest one by far is the pension liability issue the underfunding in that liability.  There was also some issue with that reserve funding, there were issues with General fund borrow from other funds and all that was related to financial problems receiving having a time. But those finding are still in this year’s report. There is new findings in this year’s report. They also deal with fiscal issues. In 2014 the Legislature passed a law that we call the Three Strikes Law and what that Law says is that if you have repeat findings without good reason for three more years in a row then our office can bring the Legislative Auditor Advisory Council and ask them about the hard questions about what you are doing to fix those findings and if they don’t like the answers for getting they can take away all of your state funding. That was the key that was put in that wall because we had repeat offenders year after year after year not fixing those problems. We are about to start enforcing that law, it has been three years now. Bogalusa is not the worse city in the state as far as number of findings, it is the second worse in the state regarding the number of findings. The first we are going to have on our upcoming varsity meeting, I’m sorry our upcoming Advisory Council Meeting. The reason we are not bringing Bogalusa yet because we are working with you guys for a number of years we want to continue working with you to try and resolve some of these issues but I kind of want to be respective of where the city is at with the pension issues with the Landfill issue and other things that are coming up in the audit report and of course that big elephant in the room is the pension liability. That has been out there for thirty years. It is not something that you created, it is not something the prior administration created but it is still there. As elected officials you have an obligation to try and fix those problems to try to fund that liability. Now we haven’t seen a lot of progress in that regard since we have been involved with Bogalusa for the last five years. Another section of Law the Legislative passed a number of years ago it talks about fiscal administration and what fiscal administration means is that there is a committee formed by the Legislative Auditor, the State Treasure, and the Attorney General and that committee has the ability to appoint a fiscal administrator to take over a town and run that town from top down. That situation the administrator has complete power to make decisions day to day. The Council, the Mayor, Chief of Police, all of those are only advisors to that fiscal administrator. Now we don’t want to get in the position where you have that happen but we have to have some action on some of these different issues coming up pension liability and particular the landfill liability I know is still a big issue out there and some of the other issues as well. Right now the pension liability worst case scenario you will be out of money in that system as early as two or three years. More than likely your auditor is funding five to six years but it has gotten to the point where you cannot put it off any longer to try and make a decision of how to fund it. And it is really simple the same question the Legislature has for the last two years the state budget either raise money or you cut expenditures. If you have a fiscal administrator that comes in here they can’t raise taxes. You can raise taxes you can put it on a ballet, you can raise fees. They can’t do that but they can cut services, they can cut personnel, they can sale property but they are going to make those books balance one way or the other. It takes the power out of your hand as government, as elected officials. We don’t want that to happen but we had that happen right now. We have a City of Direct System Administration, City of St. Joseph, we have a hospital in North Louisiana, and this is not a rare occurrence it does happen but once again they are trying to work through these issues one at a time. But what we need to see is some action. There has been a lot of talk we have five years of talk about fixing things. We are not seeing any effort of being made actual big dollars on the papers to say this is going to fix our problem. Whether cutting those expenses or raising the revenues and I understand the millage that ya’ll put on the ballet back in March failed 22% to 78%. You can’t wait nine months to put another mileage on the ballet and hope that one gets the one percent it is not just responsible. Right now we believe it falls in the category of being financially unstable. Therefore it is subject to fiscal administration. What that means is that you don’t have efficient revenue to pay your current expenditures. And if you say well we are keep our lights on we are paying our bill and members aren’t complaining but you are only paying the bills you can afford to pay. You are not paying a pension cost which is running five or six hundred thousand dollars a year more than you are paying in right now. You are not dealing with the Landfill issue in resolving that and some of the other things I feel like reserves that has not been funding for many years. Those things you have to take some action on. I am here tonight to really kind of put the respective in you with the Three Strikes Law that can cut off state funding fiscal administration that can do a complete take over. What we are asking and the reason we are here tonight is to say we are going to send a letter to them about both you and the Mayor and we are going to be asking for a firm correction action plan. A real (inaudible) says a timeline of what we are going to do and when we are going to do it and we are going to ask for a response back on that by September 30th. Once we get that plan we are going to look at it we are going to talk with you but if we don’t see real action if we don’t see real solutions being purposed then the Three Strikes Rule state funding principal administration all of those are options on things that will keep in our back pocket as the ways to fix the problems. We are not here to represent the Council we are not here representing the administration or anyone else except the taxpayers in Bogalusa and that is our perspective and that is why I am hoping that you will work with us that you will come up with the solutions that we can all agree to that can work for everyone. So if ya’ll have any questions for me in general we are not here to talk about some specifics tonight but I will be glad to talk with you further. 
BY PRESIDENT KATES:  I do not have a specific questions Mr. Bells it is a pleasure you coming tonight, pleasure meeting you personally. Because I have corresponded with you—
BY BRAD CRYER: I’m Mr. Cryer.
BY PRESIDENT KATES:  I corresponded with you a number of times. Our Finance Committee we met on last week and we purposed for starters three ideas or resolutions that could possibly contribute to the resolution of the pension. Of course you know of the landfill we did meet with our Parish counter parts and there are some memorandums that are being reviewed at this time and our Chairman Doug Ritchie will get with you get with us on that on what our final will be pertaining to the landfill. But as far as the Finance Committee unless we first of all we purpose they mentioned something about mileages but we did purpose a rededicated tax which is already in place of our Industrial Park maybe fifteen to twenty percent be rededicated. This is a tax whereas the individuals does not have is not actually raised but it is actually rededicated. This tax has to be purposed to the State Bond Commission for what I understand by October in order for a December ballet. We missed the November ballet. Also you mentioned also about mileages, number two we have a three percent mileage that has been decreased recently and our total mileages is forty eight percent with a decrease of three is now forty five percent. The Committee we discussed a possibility of possibly rededicating the group sent back and keeping in mind this will be an advisement of our Bond Attorney this will be a definite sales tax increase. It will be a new sales tax more or less because it is being dedicated for something totally different. He has advised us if we decide upon this you know it be presented to the council that we should do it as soon as possible to the State Bond Commission. Thirdly we talked about an increase with our water bill two percent to three percent that definitely has to be discussed along with the council members because the council members will be sole responsible for that particular increase. It would generate funds for as I said it has to be concurred by the council. Also this water bill will regenerate-what did we say Ms. Smith about twenty thousand on the water bill well altogether we are hoping you know to reach our goal.
BY BRAD CRYER: Is it two percent? Two percent will be seventy eight thousand eight hundred but then we would have to divide it between the water, sewer.
BY PRESIDENT KATES: Right.
BY MAYOR PERRETTE: But you can’t the problem is it has to be dedicated specifically for retirement it would not add a tax to dedicate to that verification and cannot do that with the water situation.
BY BRAD CRYER: Three percent would be a hundred and eighteen thousand.
BY PRESIDENT KATES: It is definitely dedicated to retirement. Okay so that will be under advisement of our attorneys and the Mayor our Bond Attorney and Mayor as far as where that money would go or how it would go and how we can do it for now. As I said again these are resolutions that we are attempting to fix the problem that has been since what 2013. Okay and finally we decided to revisit our corrective action plan for 2012 and this is a letter that was dated April 16, 2014 and it is to the (inaudible) and I am just going to read the letter and then I will read the section that pertains to the retirement. It says the Honorable Charles E. Mizell, City of Bogalusa 202 Arkansas Avenue, Bogalusa Louisiana. Dear Mr. Mizell, as you are aware members of the Advisory Service Staff visited the City of Bogalusa to assess management resolution to certain matters contained in the cities 2012 audit report. So on and so forth. As it says in the entire employee retirement system it says the following problems were noted in our assessment at our time of our visit the three member board responsible for managing the City of Bogalusa Employees Retirement Board Cobalt has two (inaudible) not meeting on a consistent regular basis. At this time I believe we are in compliance with our Cobalt Committee. And it also says as of June 30, 2012 Cobalt has an unfunded actual accrued liability in an access of 12.7 million which is has much more increase since that time period. The recommendation that was given to us at the time it says the Mayor and the City Council should work together to develop a comprehensive plan and to address the problems involved in the cities Employee Retirement System. We recommend the following: okay review the purpose structure responsible and vacancies of Cobalt Board that has been done. One in particular that I find in this committee was actually contemplating was to identify strategies of the purpose structure and responsibilities of our city. So during a more or less overview of the total structure of the city and it sounds like what you may have meant by going back over the expenditure that administrator would do if they came into the City of Bogalusa. 
BY BRAD CRYER: Absolutely and all of these are great ideas. The thing we ask is put dollars on paper, put dollars and give us some assurance that ya’ll are moving in the right direction. 
BY PRESIDENT KATES: Thank you, thank you. We will be expecting that letter soon to return to you September 30th correct?
BY BRAD CRYER: Yes ma’am. 
BY PRESIDENT KATES: And we as a council correctively will come up with a goal and hopefully we can resolve our issues. 
BY BRAD CRYER: I appreciate your time and if we could help please let us know as well. Thank you.
BY PRESIDENT KATES: Thank you.
BY ALL MEMBERS: Thank you so much for your time.
BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Thank you Brad. I also want to thank you for coming out.
BY PRESIDENT KATES:  Thank you so much. At this time next we have Mr. Bob Neilson that will review our audit report for the year. Mr. Neilson. 
BY ROBERT NEILSON:  I bet I wouldn’t want to assault this guy. But in actuality the audit report has turned out fairly well other than the issues that you are all dealing with that the Legislative Auditor has addressed tonight. So let me go over a few things with the current audit report so you can have some feel for what happened in 2017 okay. First of all I am happy to report that we have issued an unmodified opinion on the financial statements and again let me go through this and then I will give you some explanation on what all this stuff means. What this really means about unmodified opinion is this means the financial statement present in all materials in financial position for the City of Bogalusa at 12-31-2017 and that includes all of this activity that the Legislative Auditor is addressing and it always has alright. The General Fund is generally the general operating account of the city and that is kind of where people focus in on what is going on inside the city as far as the current operations for 2017 the city had an excess of revenues over expenditures of $75,452.00. Which gives a surplus in the General Fund, the fund balance of $82, 875.00. Alright in 2017 this is the third year in a row that the city has had an excess in their General Fund Balance and so in the other parts of the audit report that there was less the city has an unfunded liability in the pension plan. The city can with the assistance of the Mayor and the City Council they can come up with a formulated plan that will enable the city to fund their pension plan. It is a lot of money but it is not as monumental as it seems when you say the numbers. So as I take a look at the audit report and financial situation of the city there are areas in the financial report that we have reported about the things that were not specifically done. But there are administrative things that can be easily corrected. The ones that are going to be a little more difficult are going to be the pension plan and the landfill. Because the landfill is basically funded through Ad Valorem Taxes but there are some things rolling off and some things that you have inside the financial statements that if you can adjust them and you can move them around and get a little bit of help from the people the citizens then we are going to be okay. I mean that is truly how it is going to be. The Legislative Auditor is going to stand on you I can tell you and they should. You know these things have to be addressed. But I do want you to understand when you take a look back throughout the history of the town the situation of the pension plan has been going up now for twenty five years. And it is now unfortunately dropped in your lap to fix it but you can so if you have any questions please feel free to contact me. I want to thank the city, I want to thank the Council and the Mayor’s office for all the assistance they have given us and we look forward to any questions that you may have. Thank ya’ll very much.
BY ALL MEMBERS: Thank you.
BY PRESIDENT KATES:  At this time we have Recognition and Awards. We have a couple of folks here that will be commemorating our one year tobacco free statues here in the City of Bogalusa. And I have listed here is Ms. Jaime Bruins available? Ms. Jaime Bruins, Ms. Gail Brigham, and Ms. Taffy Morrison. If you would like to come forth ladies in your perspective please.
BY JAIME BRUINS:  12562 Tangipahoa Avenue, Roseland, La. Thank you for allowing me to speak. I work with the Louisiana Champaign for Tobacco Free Living under the Healthy Air for all Initiative. I stood before you not too long ago a year ago with Council Member Kates when she championed the 100% smoke free Bogalusa. And 8i know we just heard some news about Bogalusa being you know maybe being at the bottom of something but I wanted to congratulate you for being top of Louisiana for having a smoke free policy. (Applause). Back then it was number ten but your actual number nine to having a comprehensive smoke free policy and I want to congratulate you for putting your citizens first and caring about their health and their second hand smoke. If anyone doesn’t know a comprehensive smoke free policy prohibits smoking in all in door areas including bars, casinos anything facilities to prevent involuntary exposure to second hand smoke. Some employees doesn’t have a choice but to work where they work so we want to provide the safest environment for them. So Bogalusa has taken that step. You are one of nine out of sixteen municipalities in the state but you are number nine. Obviously now I have a map if you want to see it that we do have a map and Bogalusa is on the map. That is number nine for the smoke free policy and you all were instrumental in passing that unanimously. So I want to applaud you for this one year. And I also wanted to let you know the Louisiana received the third place national recognition from the American non-smokers, third place national recognition for passing the most smoke free ordinances. So Bogalusa was part of that so I want to congratulate you for helping Louisiana move forward in this process in helping to remote keeping Louisiana safe from second hand smoke. So I come before you today just to congratulate you and for being a leader in the state. We always hear about a negative things that are going on in the state but this is a positive. And Bogalusa is set in standard. So thank you and thank you for implementing this for a year. (Applause).
BY ALL MEMBERS: Thank you.
[bookmark: _GoBack]BY GAIL BRIGHAM:  34657 Sweet Pea Lane, Mt. Herman.  I am here with Adapt here in Bogalusa. I work with the Washington parish Youth Coalition and if you remember more than a year ago our students stood right here and made a presentation to you. It was so important to them because they were asking you to do something they were putting it in their words. They were putting their passion behind it. They were saying to you would you please go smoke free and you did. I was sitting on the aisle with them when you voted and they gasp. They said like this when you voted yes. So you were so important to them. Our Washington parish Youth could not be here tonight they’re several at the National Conference in Tampa and several one is the Bogalusa Paper Queen and she is out and about this evening. Most of them that you saw last year have gone on to college and so that is a good place. I wanted to tell you about our Washington Parish Youth Coalition we have young people come and go but this year we have this guy from Varnado, we are so excited about him, he has been chosen as a youth leader at the National Conference in Tampa and so this evening when he is not able to be here he is going to make a presentation on logic models and that is something that we do. The grant writers will tell you all about it, it is a map that you make about letting the people know exactly what you are going to do with this money. He is making a presentation a logic models tonight and this is something that lets you know he is a leader. When he needed to do a presentation in front of a bunch of students all he could think of was they are taking a test at my school, I think I will run down there and film my video there. So with the blessing of his teachers he acted like he was presenting to these students at Varnado on a Saturday morning. I should tell you he drove his family truck, he did not have a license but it was just right down the road. So he went down and by the way he got the scholarship. He is now a leader of this National Conference. We couldn’t be prouder of him and many students like him. There is thirty in the group, they come and they go they’re from Bogalusa and Pine, Varnado and Franklinton. When we come back in September you will hear a presentation from our Bogalusa students so get ready for it. We are still excited about being a smoke free city. We know it took vision and foresight on your part. Yes opioids are a big problem, alcohol is too. Marijuana is right in there with them. But we are so excited about being a smoke free city. You may want to know how we are doing. Have we made any difference? Our National our smoking rates are still high, they are higher than the state, and they are higher than the nation. Our Louisiana team smoking rates are at 12% according from the Campaign against Tobacco Free kids. The national average is seven. So that gives you a feel for how we are doing in the state. Our young people really want to promote a smoke free, alcohol free, and prescription free life style in this city and in this parish. Next thing we do will be go to the Seventh Annual Bogalusa Blues Festival. We will celebrate red ribbon week and the Parish Fair. We will continue to expose tobacco industries harmful marketing practices. We are real excited about the policy change and we want to thank you very much. You made our lives a lot easier. We have been able to breathe a little better and to live a lot longer. Thank you. (Applause).
BY ALL MEMBERS: Thank you. 
BY TAFFY MORRISON: 257 Rue Jonathon, Slidell, La. I work for the Louisiana Department of Health Well-Ahead Louisiana. In recognition and the Bogalusa smoke free ordinance one year anniversary and as a part of the continue effort for to approve the quality of life and promote healthy life styles in this community. Bogalusa Strong and the Bogalusa’s Mayor’s well Council promotes the month of July as Independence from Tobacco Month for the City of Bogalusa. Bogalusa Strong may be a term not heard much yet but you are going to hear a lot more from it. I will tell you that. Also the Mayor’s wellness council, we formed these a few months ago and it consist of community members, leaders, businesses, organizations working together to improve the quality of life by promoting physical, social and environmental help where you live, sleep, learn, work, pray and play. It is supported by the Mayor, Our Lady of Angels, LSU Ag Center, and the Louisiana Department of Health Well-Ahead Louisiana. Thru our efforts we envision creating a healthier community together all people thrive on powering people to correct healthier environments to lead healthier lives. One of the reasons that we came to Bogalusa and started work in Bogalusa was to initially start because we knew how smoke free ordinance. We chose the city to work in because of that. So that was a definite determinate and so that has actually bring additional resources to the City of Bogalusa just from starting an initiative. So by being independent from tobacco is your first goal towards our overall goals. And there is a reason why, you know chewing tobacco and smoking are not only deadly but Bogalusa residents also cause immediate illness and long term suffering. Bogalusa an Washington Parish help determine some of the highest in the state rating 63rd out of the 64 parishes for length of life. 22% that smoker use tobacco products. Tobacco in any form is dangerous oral or smoking, it is addicted and it contains 28 cancer causing ingredients. Cancer is one of the five top leading causes of death in Washington Parish. One in four Bogalusa residents smoke or chew tobacco leading to family and friends dying prematurely and suffering unnecessarily. Smoking is the leading cause of preventable death in our country. 6500 Louisianans each year die from smoking related illnesses. It causes heart disease and a leading cause of death in the United States. Smoking doesn’t only just kill it also causes long term suffering as well. For every person who died from tobacco use another twenty suffer from some of the more serious smoking related illnesses. Your neighbors, your family, your friends all have had these illnesses in the past and touched by this. Tobacco smoke hurts everyone who breathes it children, friends and family. Smoking causes 90% of all lung cancer in men and 80% of all lung cancer in women. Causes Emphysema, bronchitis, and chronic airway obstruction. Smoking causes the following cancers: Leukemia, bladder, cervical, esophagus, kidney, lung, mouth and throat, pancreatic and stomach. Smokeless tobacco also causes: gum disease, oral cancer, heart disease, high blood pressure. So quitting is not easy, nobody said it was but you leaders taking the step to making tobacco ordinance and smoking ordinance for the City of Bogalusa is one step closer to decreasing that death rate, premature death rate so you did a great thing by enforcing the smoking ordinance and also the offering of free tobacco sensation resources provided by Our Lady of Angels, LSU Science Center. Also in supporting the state in tobacco sensation trust and the quit line makes it reality just a phone call away. Debra is here tonight, she is our Tobacco Sensation Consultant and Counselor for the City of Bogalusa and Washington Parish and does an exceptional job and she is only a phone call away. So these phone calls and onsite classes are offered and nicotine replacement medication services are available to anyone in the City of Bogalusa in Washington Parish who wants to quit and stay quit by just giving Debra a call. Free brochures this month and education presentation at local businesses and organizations have been spread throughout the City of Bogalusa for this month. There has also been a city wide social and press media campaign that has been promoted because we want to enhance what you have already done by passing this ordinance. We want to enhance the tobacco sensation resources and have more residents quit and can live healthier lives because of it. So thank you for saving lives for the City of Bogalusa residents because you have done that through that ordinance and the resources we can bring Louisiana Department of Health bring us hope for more resources just because you brought that step and took that step. So providing these resources is going to promote lifesaving services to your community. So I commend you for what you have done for the Louisiana Department of Health and we look forward to working with you in the future or more Bogalusa Strong effort because it is just the beginning. Thank you very much. (Applause).
BY ALL MEMBERS: Thank you.
BY PRESIDENT KATES: Thank you so much ladies. We do commend you for your work as well throughout the City and throughout our Parish. At this time on today July 17th the Council would like to present a letter of support. I am not going to read the entire letter but I would like to present it to you. If I may I would like to have a motion to present a letter of support.
BY COUNCILMAN RITCHIE: I make a motion.
BY COUNCILWOMAN SMITH: Seconded.
BY PRESDIENT KATES:  Thank you. A letter of support of the City of Bogalusa Council observing the Bogalusa ordinance prohibiting smoking in work places and public places in the City of Bogalusa. Tobacco free youth and providing for related matters on July 1st thru July 31, 2018. This observation is in joint effort of the City of Bogalusa, Washington Parish Coalition on Human Services, Tobacco Free Living, Bogalusa Strong, and the Bogalusa’s Mayor Wellness Council in commemorating a Bogalusa Smoke Free One Year Independence from tobacco city-wide campaign. To conclude therefore this letter of support issued on July 1st thru July 31st in observation in joint efforts of the City of Bogalusa we accordingly Bogalusa City Council that the purposes of the ordinance are to protect the public prohibiting smoking and the public places and said places of employment and to protect the right for smokers to breathe smoke free and to recognize that the deed of the breath smoke free air shall be a priority over the desire to smoke both local and state government throughout the country have a joint effort in successfully passing smoke free policies to protect people from the harmful effects from second hand smoke. Congratulations ladies. We will be signing this immediately after Council and will put it in our formal record as well. Thank you again. (Applause). Our sixth agenda item Adoption of Resolutions. At this time we have a resolution by Vice-President Fortenberry. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: 

A RESOLUTION 	authorizing the Mayor to execute an Agreement with the Louisiana Department of Transportation and Development (LA DOTD) for improvements at the George R. Carr Memorial Airport.
All this is the last year, year and a half will be they have been cutting trees a safety issue up there cutting trees right of ways and we all know the airport is self-sufficient funded through grants and this is where the DOTD has come in and said they will provide the necessary funding for the obstruction and clearing north RSA Phase II and reimburse the sponsor to a bunch of money for the project cost. We have Mr. Busby right there if ya’ll have any questions. 

BY PRESIDENT KATES:  Any questions? Mr. Busby will you like to give an overview? 

BY LOUIS BUSBY: We are just continuing the same --- (Two speaking at the same time).

BY VICE-PRESIDNET FORTENBERRY: Same thing just getting the money. Excepting the money.

BY PRESIDENT KATES:  Thank you. Any public participation at this time? Any public participation? Any Council discussion at this time?

BY VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: I make a motion that we accept this.

BY COUNCILMAN RITCHIE: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT KATES: Roll call please.

	COUNCILWOMAN SMITH……………………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE…………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN ARD…………………………………ABSENT
	VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY……………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND…………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN RITCHIE…………………………...AYE
	PRESIDENT KATES…………………………………..AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 6-0 WITH ONE ABSENT AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO EXECUTE AN AGREEMENT WITH THE LOUISIANA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION AND DEVELOPMENT (LA DOTD) FOR IMPROVEMENTS AT THE GEORGE R. CARR MEMORIAL AIRPORT).

BY PRESIDENT KATES: Thank you Council. Secondly-

A RESOLUTION to amend the City of Bogalusa Operating Budget and Capital Budget for the fiscal year beginning January 1, 2017 for Senior Citizens Programs.
We have been discussing this for months in which we solicited a request and an opinion from the Attorney General Office in reference to a propositional text on this particular these programs in one of our mileages our taxes. But at this time I would like to table this there is additional exploratory research and additional input that we will be doing on this. Council I would like to make a motion to table this at this time.

BY COUNCILMAN RITCHIE: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT KATES: Roll call please.

	





	COUNCILWOMAN SMITH………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE……………………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN ARD…………………………………ABSENT
	VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY……………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND…………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN RITCHIE……………………………AYE
	PRESIDENT KATES…………………………………..AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 6-0 WITH ONE ABSENT TO TABLE THE RESOLUTION TO AMEND THE CITY OF BOGALUSA OPERATING BUDGET AND CAPITAL BUDGET FOR THE FISCAL YEAR BEGINNING JANUARY 1, 2017 FOR SENIOR CITIZENS PROGRAMS).

BY PRESIDENT KATES:   Hey this time we have Item 7 Introduction of Ordinances. An ordinance presented by Councilman McCree.

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE: 

AN ORDINANCE to approve the rezoning request from A-2 Residential to B-Business to put a snowball stand on the property located at 1010 Hickory Avenue for Mr. Curtis Allen.
Is there anyone here is Mr. Allen here or anyone to represent Mr. Allen? 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: It is just introduction they will probably come to the next one.

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE: Oh okay.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: I just have one question. Has this been approved by the Planning and Zoning to change? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN SMITH: It has been passed to us. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Excuse me.

BY COUNCILWOMAN SMITH:  I’m sorry my voice-Ms. Kates and I did attend that meeting and it was passed to us because they really couldn’t come to an agreement then they did so they vote no due to a petition that was signed but they brung it to us. We are going to discuss this at the ----

BY VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: I had heard they did not pass it and that is why I wanted clarification.

BY COUNCILWOMAN SMITH: They made a motion to also bring it to us and we are going to discuss this at the—

BY VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: I had heard that they are not passed it and that is why I wanted clarification. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN SMITH: At the next council meeting. Well they make a motion to also bring it to us and Ms. Kates and I did go down to see but we will discuss it. The young guy he’s just trying to make sure that his kids have a business but he is probably going to have to get a new building.

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE: Yeah that is my only thing it is a FEMA trailer there.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Okay can we got two weeks to think about it?
 
BY PRESIDENT KATES:  Yes and in addition to that for clarity during the days interviews with Planning and Zoning there are at least two people which indicated that the zoning had not been passed. There are two additional individuals that indicated that the young man had changed his mind so it is kind of up in the air and as Councilman McCree indicated I know this is not for discussion but it is still with a FEMA trailer and as we know a FEMA trailer is outlawed at this time. It has been since Katrina so we can move forward in discussion and make a determination on voting I guess at our next meeting if it will be voted upon.

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE: So we will discuss this at the next meeting.

BY PRESIDENT KATES: The second ordinance for introduction:

AN ORDINANCE authorizing the Mayor to enter into a contract with Mele Printing.
This is a company that will replace our water bill printing part section of our water bill. I did speak to the company today and they will have a representative here in two weeks that will discuss particulars of their fees so it will be discussion at our next meeting.  Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT KATES:  At this time we do have our Public Hearings and Adoption of Ordinances there are none tonight. But we have our Public Participation. First we have Mr. Richard Corsetti. Will you come forward Mr. Corsettit and state your name and address please.

BY RICHARD CORSETTI:  764 Marshall Richardson Road. Only thing I want to mention I watch these guys when they were cutting the trees they knocked the Marshall Richardson sign down at the corner of Columbia Street and Marshall Richardson and it is laying on the ground. If I need to get it out of there and bring it to the shop or something I will be happy too to get one back on there. Okay.

BY PRESIDENT KATES: When you refer to guy who cut who exactly was cutting the trees down?

BY RICHARD CORSETTI:  The guys who was cutting the trees.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: It was Entergy.

BY RICHARD CORSETTI: I watched the limb come down and whack it right off. 

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE: So it needs to be replaced Marshall Richardson and Columbia Street.

BY PRESIDENT KATES: Okay. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: We will have that taken care of. 

BY RICHARD CORSETTI: Okay I just seen it over a month and a half there so. The other thing is the ditches are getting trees thrown out of them I can show you along my house and the Maple trees are coming up so I am just reminding you that we are having a hurricane season again. It would be nice to see that water flowing. Okay and that is it. Oh I wanted to say something the Fire Department I got to congratulate you guys. You went to my place over there at Bogalusa Manor and took care of the people in there and everything fast. I saw the number 1 truck coming in there and it is very nice so keep up the good work. Thank you.

BY ALL MEMBERS: Thank you sir.

BY PRESIDENT KATES: Next we have Mr. Foots Quinn. Mr. Quinn.

BY TERRY QUINN:  220 Beall Street. Hello Council, Madam Mayor and audience. I want to address a couple of things. I think the city is doing pretty good regardless to what the State fellows came in here and spoke about. I mean the bathrooms have been cleaned in the Park lately. That wasn’t for a while. Creek is clear I think we can see where we can make some money from that old creek. Some other natural things we got around here. Maybe to fund some of these pensions and so forth. Budget is balanced we already talked about that and we got others problems with the funding for the retirement and the landfill and so forth but I think we are doing pretty good. I will give Madam Mayor a kudo or whatever thank you. You, she handles herself well when grilled nearly every two weeks trying to find her in a mistake or something. Sometimes not working with her or something to work with. That didn’t go this week though. They got negatives too. Oh God we got to have a new plan to handle these drug pushers it is horrible. You know these it is just an everyday thing and good gracious what is going on it’s not working but they try and we need to try something different. For ever I have been talking about the yellow concrete barracked on Shenandoah Street it is really a pain. I cannot believe it is stopping on Superior Avenue two four lane would do a lot of good on that but it is some negatives. I hated to see the beautiful fruit barring Mulberry tree cut last year. I will never have another one of those in my life time. Let’s see and I’m still on litter abuse and I would hope, I don’t see the Chief here, I bet there has been no fines for littering in this month are there it never ends seeing it would be impossible for a litter fine. It is impossible to put up a sign up asking not to litter. Mr. Branch I will mention you couldn’t tell me the fine for litter last time I said a word or two but the signs I seen in Bogalusa on our streets have been $1500 maximum and state highways up to $3,000 and I would hate to get fined like that. That would be a starting place. Oh yeah give me a minute. There is a picnic tables have to be missing in Cassidy Park. I would like someone that knows why they are missing. Are they being stolen---

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  No they were broken and we took them out because they were a danger.

BY TERRY QUINN:  Every one of them in a little circle did Mr. O’Ree put in or gone except to replace a few of the other ones. I did talk to Mr. Patterson today he said he was going to go down there and try to fix that one in front of the splash pad that has been broke all summer. I was kind of curious on that just as a statement the garbage cans if we could get some more down there. They bunch them up for an event, they need to be bunched up then have some more around the park we won’t stop litter. We have to walk a half a mile to throw something in the garbage can. The water fountains in the back that bathroom I dare you to taste that, it is bad. The front bathroom I mean the front water fountain is okay. But that in the back needs to be checked. I’m afraid it would kill you. Thank ya’ll for listening to me. Oh! Good gracious the State guys came in here man we are supposed to run this city I know they are going to give us some time and we don’t want to get them mad but my God the State come in here they have stopped us from doing so many things already like getting rid of delinquent property and they make what buildings and all with some rule they put in. They spend hundreds of thousands of dollars meeting over there with their own budget problems they won’t even let somebody not take their income and then they are going to tell us what to do. Unh huh.

BY PRESDIENT KATES:  Thank you Mr. Quinn, thank you so much. 

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE: I like it. (clap). Foots right on time.

BY PRESIDENT KATES: Mr. Joel Miller.

BY JOEL MILLER:  532 Austin Street. Good evening. (Inaudible). (Applause).

BY PRESIDENT KATES: Could you repeat that in the mic Mr. Miller for the record?

BY JOEL MILLER: Okay I am tobacco free and enjoying it more. My brown mule ran off and left me after these ladies made their presentation. I’m concerned tonight about the paved roads again in the city. I’m wondering do ya’ll have the same company that paved those streets the last time. Because I observed noticed the fact that say for instance when we repaved the streets certain areas is narrowed down. I was intending to take a video of it so I can show you what cars does when they meet each other. They running off the road and it is a safety hazard in the streets that I’ve been observing. I was enjoying the new and beautiful job this time around. Now I don’t know if it is the same company or not.

BY PRESIDENT KATES: Usually with our company is we have a bid to go out that is presented in Bogalusa Daily News and the Bid Committee gets the other you know decide on the bidding. Whether they follow the same guidelines I’m not certain, Mr. Hall maybe able to address that. Is there certain guidelines that all of them follow or---

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Yes. 

BY PRESIDENT KATES: Different guidelines for different---

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Yes ma’am. 

BY JOEL MILLER: Well I’m a (inaudible) myself on my way to my committee but then on the last time crew that did it I think they took advantage of the city. Might do it but they did and charging you full amount. That should be looked into. Okay that is my point on that. As far as the trees are concerned, they done a beautiful job down on Austin Street cutting those trees back. But my tree must have a pot of gold because I’ve been ten years trying to get that tree cut and I would like to cut the tree but trim the limb. You pass by and see a hand out in the roadway blocking traffic and you see the limb the big limb the rest are on the power lines. Hurricane season come up. The last hurricane came through here that very tree caused the whole Poplas Quarters to be out okay because of the limbs on the tree. This time around which I am trying to get prevented and I don’t know it seems to be that tree has a pot of gold in it and somebody is waiting to crawl over to get the money. 

BY PRESIDENT KATES:  Entergy has been contacted correct?

BY JOEL MILLER: Yes but they pass by to do the one on that street looked at it and kept on looking at it. So Entergy needs to be called back okay. So that is basically my concern. I thank ya’ll for all you are doing. We have a few complaints and concerns but still we thank ya’ll. 

BY ALL MEMBERS: Thank you Mr. Joel.
BY PRESIDENT KATES: Mr. Fate Ferrell.

BY FATE FERRELL: 1931 Dewitt Place. The City of Bogalusa, this is a business but I see a few things I would like to complain about. I see too many absentees from our council. We need to start doing better if you are going to act as a council for this city everybody needs to start coming on a regular basis. Because when you are absent you are missing out on something. So I believe in that when kids go to school they should be there on regular basis. And so I says ya’ll work for this city let’s start coming on regular basis and let’s work you know to work in getting this city in better condition. I‘m saying this to the Councilman’s the Mayor and the citizens. Bogalusa looks bad. I’ve been riding around looking at all of these houses just looking terrible, I’m looking at all of these fence rows grown up, yards needs cutting it is no reason for this city to look the way it look. Believe me if other cities can keep their fence rows clean and their yards cut why can’t Bogalusa? Everybody should ask each other that, why can’t Bogalusa be clean? Just like this smoking thing, if we can stop smoking and win a top rating in the smoking thing we should be able to do this in a clean city. I notice we had the cleanest city thing that was a disgrace to me. Call Bogalusa a clean city because it is not clean. So let’s get together and look at how this city is looking and let’s do better and get people cleaning its property up. Come up with a solution that works. This solution that is going -that we have now is not working. So I know we got company that has come in here today, I know these people looking how this city looks. They going down the street talking about it because I have friends come in here and they be talking about it. So it is time for us to do better as citizens as leaders. Let’s come together and come up with a solution please.  And huh we getting ready to get an election so qualifying is this week. So let’s put our heads right. If we sign up for these positions let’s put our head together and do the right thing if you win the seat. Let’s not continue do things as we usually do it. Because as things as we use to do it in the past is not working. I can see you can see it, people that come here can see it so let’s do better. Because I’m telling you peoples I fooled around and let myself get out of shape and got big. I don’t like it, I don’t like it at all because I like being small. But I’m telling ya’ll we done let this city get out of shape and like I let my body get out of shape. So let’s do something about it. Please thank you. And another thing, Mr. Hall, could you get the guy that cut the ditches with the tractor that you know they go down in the ditches and come down to Steven dales and cut the trees out these ditches down that way please? We got a problem with trees growing in them ditches. I get out and cut mine in our ditches but the other neighbors are not doing it. It looks terrible. Help me out please. I would like to thank you all for tearing down those two houses on Sullivan Drive and Dewitt. I really appreciate that. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: It took you a long time getting there. 

BY FATE FERRELL: Yeah about eight years. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  Yes sir, I told you we were working on it. 

BY FATE FERRELL: Well let’s just don’t work for me that is what---

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  No we do it for all of us.

BY FATE FERRELL:  I understand and I appreciate it. But let’s get some more of these houses out of the way. Please and another thing, do me a favor about, I’m going to call his name, Mr. Leonard Franklin got a house right there on Sullivan Drive right by those houses that got torn down, trees growing up in those hedges this don’t make no sense and this house sits right on Sullivan Drive, It is ridiculous. Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT KATES: Thank you Mr. Fate. 

BY ALL MEMBERS: Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT KATES: At this time next on our agenda we do have our Administrative Remarks. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  At this time I have Mr. Richard Chief Moody for the Bogalusa Fire Department who is going to give his report. We have block parties going on and we have volunteers from State and Christian Organizations that have been here in Bogalusa helping out with several helping us out on some projects and they have a block party this evening. Our Chief is at that and there is one on Thursday night so mark your calendar it begins at 5:30 and ends at 8:00 o’clock and it is at ESM Church. Tonight is at Monroe Street Baptist Church so just to make note that we would like to have our people at those things and attendants as well. Chief.

BY CHIEF MOODY: Yeah, we have a truck over there and the kids loves going to those things. I wasn’t able to be here last month so I am going to report for May and June. In May we had 4 structure fires, 7 grass fires, 1 vehicle fire, 2 motor vehicle accidents, 4 false alarms, 20 service calls, 58 medical calls, 3 power lines/natural gas, 5 animal rescues- we started calling them animal rescues because we are always getting cats out of trees and getting snakes out of people’s houses. We have area in town that has a lot of bats in their houses but Pleasant Hill has a lot of bats we get a lot of calls up there. Bats just move in that’s why we have no mosquito problems. But that is for May. For the month of June we had 2 structure fires, 6 grass fires, 3 vehicle fires, 5 motor vehicle accidents, 7 false alarms, 13 service calls, 53 medical calls, 6 hazardous conditions, and 3 animal rescues. So we are in line this year to go up about 150 calls from what we usually do. It is constantly been growing and a lot of it is due from this opioid epidemic that we have, we do a lot of that. We get to the people and give them another chance and hopefully they will get off of it sooner or later hopefully sooner but it is a bad problem all across the state. Not just here in Bogalusa it is everywhere.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Thank you Chief. I just want to address a few things like Mr. Miller when he came up, we call the top person with Entergy did we not? They still didn’t cut his tree. So we called the top person and they still didn’t come back and cut his tree so we reached out with the contractor that is doing that. That is a separate contractor that works for Entergy but we spoke with Ms. Eunice Harris and we also spoke with the contractor that is over it. So it is on them in that sense but Joel also spoke with them along with myself. So we can’t make them do that. 

BY JOEL MILLER: I think I will call every day until they cut it.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: I think that is the best thing to do. Also I wanted to make note that the next house to go down 1732 North Avenue then 715 E. 5th Street, then 622 Avenue V. We have to finish one house and then move to another section of town. These on North Avenue and E. 5th are very well seen when you come into town. We are taking it as gospel song says one day at a time we are taking it one house at a time and that is the only way you can do it within our means and it not cost anymore. So I believe one of those has been a big complaint within the community especially E. 5th Street and rightfully so. I wanted to just let you all know I am so glad that the Legislative Auditors came tonight. Stacy and myself went with them back in May. We felt like it was imperative that they we had a meeting before we were ever even set in place with them and December 14th they made us aware of these problems. But we’ve been saying these problems and we keep going to Baton Rouge and we were trying to do what we were supposed to do and you know we needed that understanding to be met the inherited-ness of these problems. So we kind of wanted them to come you know to stress the importance of these items because I know that we here fiscal administration you want be bonds will be cut you won’t be federal state funding. We’ve know this and we have been saying this now for three, four years now and we felt like it was important that you all heard it from them because we keep saying it to you all. That is why we can’t do this and we can’t do that we are in corrective action with the State of Louisiana and I feel like it was important for them to come so we invited them They are here to help us not hurt us. We worked well with these men. They were quite impressed in fact that we had in our General Fund a cut of $400,000.00 in our expenditures last year. And no we might not have all of the streets paved but we have to do it one street at a time like one house at a time. We don’t have the money to do it any other way. But if we don’t follow the rules of the state even though they have their own retirement issues but we are going to be in trouble too. So we’ve got to continue to make these cuts it is not fun it is not favorable decisions. We have got to work together on this it is impair able to work together and we are looking for not nickel and dimes. You can only cut so much with supplies you know but one thing I wanted to state was is that there is a lot of things that could be paid up, Ms. Kates you had some ideas and those are some exploration through Mr. Wolf but the impartible of this is it has to state that it is dedicated to ------- (President Kates interrupts the Mayor’s remarks).

BY PRESIDENT KATES:  That was reiterated that it was for those particular resolutions.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  Right------ (President Kates interrupts the Mayor’s remarks).

BY PRESIDENT KATES: It was for the dedicated was for the resolution of the pension plan and retirement all four of those.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Okay, and as far as the water thing we found out that would be illegal for us to do so because of the fact that is hiding a tax and using it for the retirement system-------(President Kates interrupts the Mayor’s remarks).

BY PRESIDENT KATES:  Well we are getting several different opinions on that so the council, the finance committee and the council will be exploring exactly what we can and cannot do. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: What we are asking from you all is to work with us and that is what is important and that is why I wanted these guys to come that we need to work together. It doesn’t need to be a project that separated. We need unity in this project and it is important---- (President Kates interrupts the Mayor’s remarks).

BY PRESIDENT KATES: I totally agree with that because that letter of 2014, that letter of 2014 indicated that the Mayor and the Council should be working together and we just as a council just learned of this. Yes we should work together Mayor. Absolutely.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: And that is what is important that we work together and we keep trying to tell you guys that we need you guys to help us out here and we would like to meet and need to meet and not just talk about meeting and not meeting at four o’clock whatever. Some of us work jobs I understand but in order to make the contacts---- (President Kates interrupts the Mayor’s remarks).

BY PRESIDENT KATES: I solely agree with that. Our finance meetings has been at 2:30 and we had nobody to show up but the committee members that is all that showed up. It is a public meeting for anybody to show up just to for the record----- (Mayor tries to interrupt the President but she refuses until she finishes her sentence).

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  Ms. Kates I was finishing up and it is my turn and I am going to shut up. 

BY PRESIDENT KATES: Uh huh.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: With that being said I’m going to shut up because it is apparent that I’m not wanted to speak so. I just want to say thank you all for coming out. I look forward for you coming out more and being involved in your community because if you are not, you getting that second hand information. You need to be here yourself and hear it for yourself and get to see it for yourself. Then that way you can say so and so said, you hear it from the horse’s mouth. Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT KATES: At this time we are going to have our tape needs to be changes, our tape needs to be changed hold on. Okay do we have any additional Administrative remarks?

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: I just wanted to state that on the 28th there is a policeman and preachers ballgame at Bogalusa High School and this is for picking teams on Thursday so I’m really excited we have ambulances that is going to be on the standby for these strong men. They are ready to—

BY VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY:  Have plenty of oxygen.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Yeah it is going to be like us girls thinking we are going to stay up late or something you know. So we are going to have an ambulance on standby and encourage the public to come out and join in. A lot of churches and I say a lot meaning just about every church is participating in this whether the Pastors are playing ball they are selling concession but this is a great cause. It is in conjunction and proceeds to be divided between he Bogalusa High School and to our night out against crime. So I look forward to seeing each of you there as well because this is going to be fun to watch a bunch of older guys who has been talking smack to some of these younger guys. They’ve kind of, I’ve enjoyed the little friendly competition that is taken place between the two. We are going to have an ambulance on standby it is on July 28th at 10:00 am at Bogalusa high School. It is a healthy activity and it is inside and it is going to be fun. Also too we have a bike ride that is coming up so get your bikes ready and if you don’t want to ride your bike you can even walk. These are fun things for us adults to do and healthy things for us too. Not just au stays of Bogalusa for reporting but our health is too. Health and wellness as one. I look forward to being back here at our next council meeting and thank you all for coming out this evening. 

BY PRESIDENT KATES: Thank you Mayor. At this time we have Council Discussion. Councilwoman Smith please.

BY COUNWOMAN SMITH:  I would just like to take this time to thank everyone for coming out. Let’s just remember to watch out for our neighbors due to the weather and animal make sure the animals do have food and water if you’re keeping them outside in the heat. Make sure that we go out and support the police and pastors game on the 28th. I will be on vacation but I know Mr. Kendal has been working very hard on this project and let’s support him in any way possible that we can. Let’s remember to continue to pray for the City of Bogalusa and don’t forget it is qualifying time. So with that being said God bless each and every one and thank you again for coming out. 

BY PRESIDENT KATES:  Thank you Councilwoman Smith. Councilman McCree.

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE:  I also would like to thank you all for coming and I would just like to say do not give up on Bogalusa. Bogalusa has a bright future okay. Ya’ll just hold on, ya’ll hold on changes are coming. We have a bright future ahead so ya’ll stay with us okay. Then I want to recognize one of my friends, one of my good friends his name is James O’Bryan most people call him Rudy. He took a baseball team over to Gulfport to the World Series over there and he didn’t win but he came in second place over there. (Applause). 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Very good.

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE: He has been working with these kids since December and it was rough going but it is finally coming together for them and it is paying off so I wanted to give him a kudos and to his coaches and to those little babies. Like she said qualified starts tomorrow through Friday. Franklinton 8:00 to 4:00. Whatever you running for don’t miss it. Thank you and God bless you.

BY PRESIDENT KATES:  Thank you Councilman McCree. Councilman Drummond.

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND:  Yeah I’d just like to say that I’ve been involved with the mission work that has been going on this week helping out the youth form San Antonio. I have been working with them on a project on Avenue E and to sit there and watch the kids interact with the people they are helping that is your pay. That is your pay and you can’t get that at the store. Of course you can’t get it at the bank either but it was well worth it. If you ever get a chance to go and you don’t have to kill your fool self but go and help these kids and you will learn a lot. I’d just like to, one thing that was forgotten was the Explorer Post Canoe Race is coming up and I don’t have all of the details but----

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  I forgot, Post 313 Colonel Miller’s Post Bouge Chitto Races begins Thursday, Friday and Saturday. You can catch them, it is an important race, the guys will canoe 126 miles in this race. Then on Sunday they will travel to Arkansas and go for a 137 miles, 30 miles a day. So keep these kids in a prayer. This is a great organization and that has been going on for years and just be praying for Colonel and them because I tell you they come back with a win just about every time and I didn’t realize the importance of that Post until my son, I thought I was able to provide at all because I was his mom attentive but he has that man come quality that he’s gotten from it. I see he has turned into a young man from last summer and I’m thankful that Colonel is still around to continue this and for our youth to be involved. This is a great thing so if your child or you know someone a young man that may not have a father or even has a father this is a great organization of getting these young men in shape for their future in just another way because I can’t speak highly enough, I didn’t realize the importance in I’m a boy deal until after that but keep them in prayers and you can catch that race coming in and it begins on Thursday. They will be coming back through Sun and you can catch them there and also catch them at Poole’s Bluff Landing when they come in for awards on Saturday. So that was all. I’m sorry I just looked at him and went—thank you.

BY PRESIDENT KATES: Thank you.  Councilman Ritchie.

BY COUNCILMAN RITCHIE:  I would like again to thank everyone for being here. Appreciate the Smoke Free Awards and what we got going on. I have to say I’m a smoker most probably will be until I’m dead and gone but I do smoke on my back porch. So I don’t have a problem with not smoking in a bar or restaurant that is a good thing to do so but I do and it is just one of those nasty things I do. It is what it is. We do have a lot of problems in our city and a lot of things that has to be addressed. Those things I’m sure will be coming to light very soon even clearer than they are today. With the election coming up I have some ideas of things that I think that we can do in this city to make it better and I will be bringing those forth at the right time. Thank you again appreciate your prayers. Please keep coming to our meetings. We need your help, we can’t do it by ourselves, it is going to take the whole community, and it is going to take every citizen that is willing to step up and do our part and make this city what it should be. Thank you again have a good evening. 

BY PRESIDENT KATES:  Thank you Councilman Ritchie. Vice-President Fortenberry.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY:  I want to thank you for coming and I want to iterate what he said about this group from San Antonio. I got to meet a lot of these young kids this week. They were cleaning a yard in my district. This has been a yard of a single parent and for the last year I haven’t been able to clean my own yard I had to pay somebody to do it but I wish I could get out and help them. I went up there that day to tell them how thankful I was and they were so appreciative that I stopped and told them thank you for what you do. They are a good group kids and they are the ones that is putting on these block parties. The ones that is tonight is in my district at Monroe Street Church. It started at 5:30 so I’m going to go by there when I leave here hopefully. Recently my kids and I have kids all over the world. I tell everybody that is why I do facebook and that is why it has skype on it so I can talk to my kids. But they had a reason to come home recently. It hasn’t necessarily been a good reason but we are getting there. My daughter that lives in Tennessee she said mama what is happened to Bogalusa. Mr. Fate she sounded like you. I said you need to go back to Tennessee. She said mama it is not only the Terrace we rode Bogalusa over and she said it has just gone down so bad. So one afternoon I just needed me time and I’m going to tell ya’ll I’m rode to Bogalusa Cemetery and I sit there and I cried because that place has is in deplorable, deplorable condition. There is somebody that has lawn mowers and weed eaters. I will provide water, gator aide if that cemetery will get cleaned, get cut, get mowed. It is horrible. Ride out there and see. Saying that I want to read a letter. It is dated today, On May 9, 1964, I married John Fortenberry. Our vows said for better or worse, we’ve had both. For Richer or poorer, we never got rich but not poor either but I’m blessed. On May 31, 2018, John had a stoke he spent a little over a month in the hospital. He is home now and I take him to therapy three days a week and to the doctor every Friday because they seem not to be able to get his blood thin enough to where his level should be. The one day left is for other doctors’ appointments. John has always supported me 100% in what silly thing or serious things that I have wanted to do. To this day he encourages me to do whatever I want to do. Saying this I know election is coming up. This is something that I’ve been struggling with, I have talked to our children and their response is mom you make that decision and so I have. At this time I am not going to seek reelection for my position. I found out last Tuesday after spending six hours in a doctor’s office just how sick John is. Being on the council requires a lot of dedication. Some people think it is just being here for this meeting but they are so wrong. Representing your district in the City of Bogalusa takes a lot of hours and I love both but I love my husband more. I had this discussion with Mark Irvine about three months ago and I was totally committed to seeking reelection. God had a different plan. I will do what I can for my district and I want to thank all of the citizens of the City of Bogalusa in my district that had confidence in me. Thank you. (Applause).

BY PRESIDENT KATES: This is a heartfelt letter Sherry that you have written and she has been a good council mate and she told me a little bit about it last week but actually hearing the letter kind of hits home at this point. All of the council members has been saying this week is qualifying time Wednesday, Thursday and Friday will determine who will be dedicated to continue to fight for Bogalusa because it is an absolutely-sometimes it is actually a fight. I always say it is so easy to do right but some do not see that particular my particular vision on it so God bless you Sherry. You and Mr. John and -----

BY VICE-PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: I’m not saying I won’t be back in four years from now. I don’t know what that holds.

BY PRESIDENT KATES: I’ll see you at the next meeting. Let’s give her a hand everybody. (Applause). Yes and my final comments tonight I want to thank everyone for coming out tonight. Thank everyone for your continued prayers for the City of Bogalusa. We do need your prayers, we need your efforts, we need your vision, we need you, and we need you. I want to thank Smoke Free Organizations that came out tonight, thank you so much. We have signed our little support, there is one council person missing but we can get the remainder to you tonight on the council. We truly whole heartedly support the Smoke Free Ordinance and your efforts in promoting it this year. I would also like to say in mentioning the ditches, I know the last time we were here as far as ditch cleaning there was a new machine that we were going to purchase and we were going to start each district. Mr. Hall have we started the process yet? 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: He is on the phone but yes.

BY PRESIDENT KATES:  Yes.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Yes but remember what I told you from the start. 

BY PRESIDENT KATES:  Okay thank you so much. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  Ms. Fortenberry’s district was the 90% flooded.

BY PRESIDENT KATES: Okay thank you. Mr. Miller I will be following up also as well with Entergy on the tree to see exactly where they are. I understand there is a contractor as well so we can see where they are because it is hurricane season. I have put in several work orders myself throughout my district. We do have some ditch cleaning but the ditch cleaning they are cleaning part of the ditch, the front part not the back part so it the process that we really need to work on due to hurricane season as well. Mr. Fate you are absolutely correct we do need to do all we can to make—Bogalusa can be better, it really can be better but it doesn’t have to be the fight just to fight--

BY COUNCILWOMAN SMITH: Right. 

BY PRESIDENT KATES:  All the time. Transparency, if I decide to run in whatever position my number one platform is transparency to the people of Bogalusa. Let people know exactly what is going on. You know don’t try to hide information because it eventually comes out anyway. I am so glad in which the Legislative Auditors did come speaking on transparency came out tonight. As a Finance Committee Ms. Smith, Ms. Fortenberry and I have been trying to contact them for some months since we have been on the committee since January-February to come and speak to us. Speak not only to us but to the council to see what’s going on. We see a lot in these Corrective Action Plans which the city has a lot if issues and it is great they came out and some of the resolutions that we brain stormed on last week, we will still present some of those brain storm ideas along with the council on what we can do and along you know with the administration if there any ideas at this point. You know to help this is a serious issue, two issues the landfill and the retirement pension. Those are two serious issues for our city that has been going on much, much too long and it is time that if we can by ourselves to step up as a council to try and resolve those issues for our generations, for our employees and just for our citizens as well. I will also like to announce that I received this on June well actually June 13th it is a news release and Baton Rouge, Louisiana Housing Corporation on that day they awarded the Board awarded 30.4 million of Community Development Block Grant Disaster Recovery Funds to address long term housing in Parishes impacting by the 2016 floods. Flooding will be used in constructing and rehabilitate-funding will be used to construct and rehabilitate multi-family rental properties. I am not going to read the entire announcement but I would like to say that Bogalusa was chosen Cypress Points Grad Program from Bogalusa target population family told development cost for $15, 868,818.00. This is for a funding of $4,579, 878.00 for 112 units. These units Cypress Brad are deemed as our Oak Hill and our Redmond Heights. I would like to commend and thank publically the Louisiana Housing Corporation for electing it has been a long, a long, long and tedious journey on getting supported for those particular because starting off in all of our, okay starting off in all of our careers as councils back in 2015 everyone knows about the fane Comprehensive Resiliency Plan and that was one issue within that plan to get rid of those housing projects to tear them down and as I said I am elated about it and I always say you know we do have voting tracts within those units and that is ones up for Bogalusa. If you see some of those housing projects in New Orleans you will see what they call Magnolia in New Orleans they are gorgeous. They are gorgeous and I can’t wait to get started and I hope nothing else blocks it because as council as well have been fighting so long for that. I think they have started on some of the other units already correct? Yeah Sunset Acres and some of the others. They started on those but that particular one was definitely in question. Oh I’ve got a note I couldn’t totally agree on our elections if you are really interested in running for a seat that absolutely this is no game this is no joke. We probably spent probably twenty four hours out of our own personal time most of us I know and tried to at least see that our most of the council members okay let me clarify that spend that much time in seeing to our resolving issue within our districts and this little note here I got it is for the betterment of our city but again it is absolutely not a game. With that being said I think we have some visitors here tonight.

BY COUNCILWOMAN SMITH: Ms. Deborah.

BY PRESIDENT KATES:  Yes Ms. Deborah was here tonight to speak and also we had the lady that was going to speak on the snowball machine. Yeah we are going to speak next time, I want to thank you again for coming out tonight. Bring your information next time this is an introduction tonight and we will have the public participation on that issue on next week. Does anyone else have any other comments, anybody? Well thank Stacy tonight for serving in for Ms. Brenda. Ms. Brenda is out let’s remember her in our prayers, let’s remember Councilman Ard within our prayers as well he is under the weather. At this time if there is no other comments meeting is adjourned. 





